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1.0 PURPOSE 
  

1.1 The purpose of this report is to inform the Education & Communities Committee of an 
Education Scotland report on Blairmore Nursery School. 

  
  

2.0 SUMMARY 
  

2.1 Blairmore Nursery School has received a good report from Education Scotland.  The report 
was produced on 13 June 2012.  Members should note that the indicators of quality reflect 
well on the nursery with three indicators of quality evaluated as ‘very good’ and two as ‘good’.   

  
  

3.0 RECOMMENDATION 
  

3.1 It is recommended that the Education & Communities Committee approve the report on 
Blairmore Nursery School. 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 
Albert Henderson 
Corporate Director  
Education, Communities & Organisational Development 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



4.0 BACKGROUND 
  

4.1 Blairmore Nursery School was inspected by Education Scotland in April 2012.  The inspection 
covered key aspects of the work of the centre at all stages, identified key strengths and main 

oints for action using the following six-point scale: p
 
6 - Excellent – excellent 
5 - Very Good – major strengths 
4 - Good – important strengths with some areas for improvement 
3 - Satisfactory – strengths just outweigh weaknesses 
2 - Weak – important weaknesses 
1 - Unsatisfactory – major weaknesses 

  
4.2 Education Scotland assessed and reported on the views of parents, pupils and staff, the 

quality of learning in teaching, how well the nursery school was raising achievement for all 
pupils, achievement in national examinations, the nursery school’s processes for self-
evaluation and innovation, the nursery school’s capacity for improvement. 

  
4.3 The report was published on 13 June 2012.  It has been issued to staff, parents, local elected 

members and the Convener and Vice-Conveners for Education & Communities.   
  

4.4 Blairmore Nursery School is inspected under the evaluation framework “The Child at the 
Centre 2”. 

  
4.5 In assessing the indicators of quality, Education Scotland found three aspects of the work of 

the Nursery School to be ‘very good’ and two to be ‘good’.   
  

4.6 The report lists five particular strengths of the nursery school: 

 Happy, confident children and the quality of care shown by staff. 
 The progress children make in both the nursery and EYLC in developing early language 

skills. 
 The motivational learning of a high quality which takes place in the local woodland. 
 The welcoming ethos and the quality of interactions between staff and children. 
 The additional support for families from the family support worker. 

  
4.7 The reports lists three areas for improvement: 

 Continue to develop monitoring and self-evaluation to ensure children make very good 
progress in their learning. 

 Develop EYLC outreach work with more meaningful learning for children and their 
mainstream nurseries. 

 Increase the use of the outdoors.  
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13 June 2012 
 
 
 
Dear Parent/Carer 
 
Blairmore Nursery School  
Inverclyde Council 
 
Recently, as you may know, my colleague and I visited and inspected your child’s 
pre-school centre.  Throughout our visit, we talked to parents and children and we 
worked closely with the acting headteacher and staff.  We wanted to find out how 
well children were learning and achieving and how well the pre-school centre, 
including the Early Years Language Centre (EYLC) supported children to do their 
best.  The acting headteacher shared with us the pre-school centre’s successes and 
priorities for improvement.  We looked at some particular aspects of the pre-school 
centre’s recent work, including the way nursery staff involve parents in their child’s 
learning and develop children’s skills in listening and talking.  As a result, we were 
able to find out how good the pre-school centre was at improving children’s 
education.  I would now like to tell you what we found. 
 
How well do children learn and achieve? 
 
Children in the nursery, including the EYLC, learn and achieve very well.  They are 
enthusiastic and clearly enjoy learning in a very caring and supportive environment.  
Children’s learning is enhanced through the high quality interaction they receive from 
staff.  For most of the time, children choose what they want to play with from the 
wide range of interesting activities.  Children talk confidently to staff about their 
learning.  They are becoming increasingly involved in planning their learning with 
staff.  They know what they want to learn and show pleasure when staff respond 
positively to their suggestions.  Involving children in their learning is less well 
developed in the EYLC.  In the nursery, children use their imaginations very well.  
For example, a few used junk models to transform themselves into ‘superheroes’.  
This created an exciting role play situation which staff used to extend children’s 
learning.  They play very well together and concentrate on activities for long periods 
of time.  Children are very knowledgeable about recycling through the Eco-Schools 
Scotland work.  This helps them develop responsibility and understand ways of how 
to care for their environment. 
 
Children make very good progress in their early language and mathematics.  They 
listen very well and, at times, use words when they talk which are advanced for their 
age and stage of development.  They sequence stories and act them out confidently 
using puppets.  Children enjoy listening to stories and looking at books.  They are 
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developing their early writing skills well through, for example, writing recipes in the 
home corner and the literacy bags they take home.  They need to continue to build 
on this with more opportunities to develop their early skills in writing.  Most children 
count to ten and can recognise numbers in the nursery and the environment.  They 
can order shapes by size.  They are beginning to develop their numeracy skills 
across more areas of their learning.  Children’s understanding of how to keep 
themselves healthy is developing well.  In the EYLC, children are developing their 
confidence very well.  They are beginning to apply their learning in real life situations.   
 
How well does the pre-school centre support children to develop and learn? 
 
Overall, the nursery supports children to develop and learn very well.  Staff use 
Curriculum for Excellence to plan children’s learning.  They are developing 
approaches to consult with children about their learning through mindmaps.  This 
helps respond to children’s interests.  The very well-planned use of the local 
woodland and beach provides stimulating learning opportunities to enrich the 
curriculum.  As a result, children deepen their understanding through activities which 
challenge their learning.  Staff are planning increased use to the outdoor area at the 
nursery.  They are looking at how they can provide more opportunities for children to 
problem solve across their learning.  In the EYLC, staff plan opportunities for children 
to develop their communication and language skills well.  They need to link more 
closely with children’s mainstream nurseries to enable the skills children learn to be 
used more effectively in both settings and at home.   
 
Staff know children and their families very well and provide high levels of support.  
Together they make a very positive difference and involve parents meaningfully in 
their child’s learning.  Parents and staff think very highly of the family support worker 
and the difference she makes.  She is viewed as a main point of contact for parents 
requiring support and advice.  Across the nursery, activities are well planned and 
meet the needs of almost all children.  Transitions from home to the nursery and 
nursery to primary school are very well organised.  EYLC staff are looking at ways to 
improve further links through outreach work with the children’s mainstream 
nurseries. 
 
How well does the pre-school centre improve the quality of its work? 
 
Staff work well together and are all highly committed to providing experiences for 
children of a high quality.  They plan together and think carefully about how well 
children are learning.  They make changes to activities from watching how children 
learn and by listening to their views.  As they continue to develop this, children’s 
roles in determining how the nursery is developed to reflect their interests will 
increase.  Approaches to self-evaluation are very well organised.  As they continue 
to develop there is a need to review how the individual progress of children is 
monitored and tracked.  The headteacher was absent at the time of the inspection.  
In a very short time in post, the acting headteacher has built on the high quality work 
established by the headteacher.  She works very closely with an effective team, and 
her leadership is maintaining the positive learning experiences already in place.  
Staff know the strengths and next steps of the nursery.  They are well placed to 
continue to improve. 
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Our inspection of your pre-school centre found the following key strengths. 
 
• Happy, confident children and the quality of care shown by staff. 
• The progress children make in both the nursery and EYLC in developing early 

language skills. 
• The motivational learning of a high quality which takes place in the local 

woodland. 
• The welcoming ethos and the quality of interactions between staff and children. 
• The additional support for families from the family support worker. 
 
We discussed with staff and the education authority how they might continue to 
improve the pre-school centre.  This is what we agreed with them. 
 
• Continue to develop monitoring and self-evaluation to ensure children make very 

good progress in their learning. 
• Develop EYLC outreach work with more meaningful learning for children and 

their mainstream nurseries. 
• Increase the use of the outdoors. 
 
What happens at the end of the inspection? 
 
We are satisfied with the overall quality of provision.  We are confident that the 
pre-school centre’s self-evaluation processes are leading to improvements.  As a 
result, we will make no further visits in connection with this inspection.  The head of 
centre and local authority will inform parents about the pre-school centre’s progress 
as part of the arrangements for reporting to parents on the quality of the pre-school 
centre.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
Elizabeth C Montgomery 
HM Inspector  
 
Additional inspection evidence, such as details of the quality indicator evaluations, 
for your school can be found on the Education Scotland website at 
http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/inspectionandreview/reports/school/eyc/Blairm
oreNurserySchoolGreenockInverclyde.asp 
 
Please contact us if you want to know how to get the report in a different format, for 
example, in a translation.  You can contact us at 
enquiries@educationscotland.gsi.gov.uk or write to us at BMCT, Education Scotland, 
Denholm House, Almondvale Business Park, Almondvale Way, 
Livingston EH54 6GA. 
 
If you want to give us feedback or make a complaint about our work, please contact 
01506 600200, or write to us at the above address or e-mail: 
feedback@educationscotland.gsi.gov.uk.  
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Quality indicators help pre-school centres, education authorities and inspectors to judge 
what is good and what needs to be improved in the work of the pre-school centre.  You 
can find these quality indicators in the publication Child at the Centre(2)1.  Following our 
inspection of each pre-school centre, the Scottish Government gathers evaluations of 
three important quality indicators to keep track of how well all Scottish pre-school centres 
are doing. 

 
Here are the evaluations for Blairmore Nursery School 
 
Improvements in performance very good 
Children’s experiences very good 
Meeting learning needs very good 

 
We also evaluated the following aspects of the work of the pre-school centre 
 
The curriculum good 
Improvement through self-evaluation good 

 
 
A copy of the full letter is available on the Education Scotland website 
www.educationscotland.gov.uk or by clicking this link  
http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/inspectionandreview/reports/school/eyc/Blairm
oreNurserySchoolGreenockInverclyde.asp   
 
 
 

                                                 
1 The Child at the Centre, Self-Evaluation in the early years, HM Inspectorate of Education, 2007, 
http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/inspectionandreview/Images/catcseey_tcm4-712692.pdf  
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